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Derry City Council

Minutes of Special Meeting of Derry City

                                                           Council held in the Committee Room, 

                                                     Council Offices, on Friday 10th February, 

                                                     2012 at 3.00 p.m.

                                                        _________________

Present:- Councillor Campbell (Deputy Mayor) (in the Chair), Aldermen Hamilton, Middleton, Miller and Thompson, Councillors J. Carr, S. Carr, Clifford, Conway, Cooper, Diver,  Dobbins, L. Fleming, P. Fleming, Gallagher, Hassan, Hastings, Kelly, Logue, McCallion, McLaughlin, Reilly and Tierney.
In Attendance:-  Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms. S. O’Connor), City Treasurer (Mr. J. Campbell), Strategic Director (Mr. J. Kelpie), Strategic Director (Mr. A. Tohill), Management Accountant (Mr. G. Walsh), Head of Human Resources (Mrs. S. McNicholl), Senior Environmental Health Officer (Mr. P. McSwiggan), Management Services Officer (Ms. E. Cavanagh), Marketing and Communications Officer (Ms. C. Lundy), Assistant Communications and Marketing Officer (Ms. Adele McCourt) and Committee Clerk (Mrs. D. Melaugh).
                                                         _____________________

C46/12
Notice and Summons for Meeting.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive read the Notice and Summons for the Meeting.

C47/12
Apologies.

Apologies for absence were received from the Mayor (Alderman Devenney), Alderman Garfield-Kidd, Councillors Donnelly, MacLochlainn, McAuley and Stevenson.
C48/12
Thanks.



The Town Clerk and Chief Executive stated that she wished to take this 


opportunity to thank elected Members and Officers for the sterling work 


which they had undertaken in respect of the Rates Estimates process.   

 

C49/12
To Receive Recommendation from the Policy and Resources Committee on the Approval of:-

(a)
Prudential Indicators 2012-2013,

(b)
Minimum Revenue Provision Policy
(c)
Treasury Management Policy
for the financial year 2012/2013 and pass appropriate resolution thereon.



Councillor Carr Moved, Alderman Thompson Seconded and the Council



Resolved

that the recommendation from the







Policy and Resources Committee







on the approval of:







(a)
Prudential Indicators 2012-13







(b)
Minimum Revenue Provision Policy






(c)
Treasury Management Policy







for the financial year 2012/13 be 







approved and adopted.  

C50/12
 Report Of City Treasurer - Rates Estimates 2012/13

The Rates Estimates for the financial year 2011/2012 together with the City 
Treasurer’s Report were submitted to Council.
“The City Treasurer’s Report read as follows:-
(1.0)
Summary.
I present for your consideration the rates estimates in respect of the various Council services for year ending 31st March 2013.

Footnotes are appended where necessary in order to assist you.

In arriving at the figures, it has been assumed that budgets for grant aid and goods and services apart from utility costs will be frozen at last year’s level and that the annual payroll increase which is negotiated at UK level will be capped at 1%.  

On the basis of the estimates now presented to you, there is an increase in net expenditure of £868,600, which represents an increase of 2.39% on the previous year. When reserves and the Penny Product/General Grant (see Sections 2.1 and 2.2) are included, a District Rate increase of 2.20% for Non-Domestic Properties and  Domestic Properties is proposed, as illustrated below:-












       £

Total Net Expenditure

 



37,281,900

Less: General Grant 





  2,841,868


 







34,440,032

Less: Reserves

   




   (434,432)



Amount to be raised by Rates

 


34,005,600
Estimated Penny Product

   



  1,201,420

Non-Domestic District Rate:-

        
34,005,600

           
  1,201,420


=  


     
     28.3045p  

Increase     



=
   


       0.6084p
  







=
   



2.20%

Domestic District Rate:-

       28.3045 x 0.014458    

=
 

      
         0.4092p  

Increase



=



         0.0088p







=




  2.20%

(2.1)
Reserves

In Circular LG20/09, 9th December 2010, the Department of Environment provided guidance on the level of minimum balance that a council should plan to carry on its District Fund, suggesting some 5% to 7.5% of the operating expenditure budget.  

I would advise that the Council’s District Fund balance is projected to be 6.18% of the operating budget for 2012/13. As Chief Financial Officer, I would therefore confirm in accordance with the Local Government Finance Act (Northern Ireland) 2011 that the District Fund balance is at an adequate level.

(2.2)
Estimated Penny Product/General Grant

The Estimated Penny Product (EPP) for 2012/13 has remained flat showing only a slight increase of 0.25% on the previous year. This is despite this being the first full year of a new rates income stream from the introduction of 100% rating on empty domestic homes that took effect on 1st October 2011. I would further advise that in the past four years the Council’s penny product has reduced by 1.75% which is a very clear indicator of the difficulties that non domestic ratepayers in particular are experiencing in the current economic downturn.

Overall, General Grant shows an increase of £55,294. This is due in the main to an increase of £49,741(3.38%) in de-rating grant coupled with a small increase in resources grant of £5,553 (0.42%). 

Compensation to Councils for the de-rateable element of industrial rates through general grant has been held at 70% following the decision by the Executive to cap industrial rates at 30% liability up to March 2015.  









2011/12
2012/13

Increase/(decrease)


    £

      £

%

(i) Penny Product



1,198,460
1,201,420
0.25

(ii) General Grant




Derating



1,470,304
1,520,045
3.38




Resources



1,316,270     
1,321,823      0.42









2,786,574      2,841,868
1.98
(3.0)
Increase In Net Expenditure.
As in previous years budget provision is required for additional unavoidable statutory/regulatory expenditure such as for landfill tax, annual pay increases for staff, increased employer’s contributions to NILGOSC Pension Scheme, above inflationary increases on utility costs such as oil and electricity, and running costs for recently completed new facilities. 

Apart from the increase in landfill tax, the waste management budget has been held at the same level as last year and it is pleasing to report that the subvention for the City of Derry Airport (CODA) has reduced by £109,600.  It has also been possible to reflect budget savings of £437,400 in other Council Departments (Appendix 1 refers) with the stabilisation of the CODA budget position following Incorporation and Departmental bids of £498,900 (Appendix 2 refers) have also been included for Members’ consideration. 

The net expenditure increase of £868,600 for 2012/13 after savings and departmental bids is summarised as follows:-








Increase/(Decrease)







       
£
Employee Costs

      202,800

Section 4.1 refers.

Landfill Tax


      248,000

Section 4.2 refers.

City of Derry Airport
Budget   (109,600)

Section 4.3 refers.

Development Fund

      347,200

Development Fund increased 

by further 

£5.2m to £13.7m.

Budget Savings

     (437,400)

Appendix 1 refers.

Departmental Bids

     498,900

Appendix 2 refers

Remainder


     118,700

Includes increased Vehicle 

costs £55,000 










and Utility costs £22,400

                _______

      868,600

(4.0) 
Commentary on  Rates Estimates 2012/13
(4.1) Employee Costs

(a)
Employer’s Pensions Contributions

Council contribution on behalf of employees and elected members to the NILGOSC Superannuation Scheme will increase from the current 18% to 19% of payroll costs with effect from 1st April 2012 in accordance with the minimum employer contribution rate increases agreed following the 2010 Actuarial Valuation.  The 2010 Actuarial Valuation anticipates a further rise in employer’s contributions to 20% of pay for 2013/14.

(b)
Annual Pay Award and Single Status

The annual payroll increase for employees is negotiated at UK National Level. The Chancellor of the Exchequer has recently advised that public sector pay increases for 2012/13 will be capped at 1% pay and as a consequence an annual pay award of 1% for employees has been reflected in the estimates. 

The budget provision of £675,000 for the implementation of Single Status included in 2008/09 rates estimates is still considered adequate in the absence of more definitive information as job evaluations have yet to commence. Significant progress has been made on Single Status in the past 12 months and it is hoped to complete the job evaluation element of Single Status by December 2012 (including appeals).  

(4.2) 
Waste Management

In the Budget it was confirmed that landfill tax would increase by a further £8 to £64 per tonne from 1st April 2012. This represents an increase of £248,000 bringing the sum included in the estimates to £1,984,000. Apart from an increase in landfill tax, it has been possible to hold the waste management budget at the same level as last year due to a temporary saving on the Landfill Gate Fee and short term savings on the Blue Bin Recycling Contract. It will also be possible to fund some non recurring expenditure such as event costs for the Olympic Torch Relay Concert and increased service provision for street cleansing etc due to the expected increased visitor numbers for City of Culture 2013 out of the temporary savings in Waste Management.

The EU Landfill Directive has a target of diverting 25% of biodegradable municipal waste from landfill by 2010, 50% by 2013 and 65% by 2020.  Failure to meet these targets will attract substantial financial penalties.  Annual Landfill Diversion targets have been set for each of the District Councils in Northern Ireland -  for the period 2005 through to 2020 - and these are monitored and validated through the Northern Ireland Landfill Allowance Scheme (NILAS). 

Council has been able to fully comply with the NILAS in the 2010/11 target year having a surplus of some 2,479 tonnes.  Whilst the Council remains on target to meet NILAS in 2011/12 additional measures will have to be implemented over the next twelve months so as to ensure that Council achieves the 2012/13 target in consideration of the Landfill Directive obligation.  

(4.3) City of Derry Airport

Operating Deficit for 2012/13

The Airport was incorporated on 1st April 2010 and a Board of Directors appointed including three independent members, one of which is the Chairperson of the Company. The Board is responsible for the commercial development of the Airport and securing its long term viability. The operating deficit less loan charges (Council will retain responsibility for the financing of capital expenditure) will make up the annual subvention payable to CODA (Operations) Ltd who will manage the City of Derry Airport on behalf of the Council. Parsons Brinckerhoff was appointed in September 2010 on a Management Services Agreement to provide strategic management services to the Airport. 

The Airport’s operating deficit for 2012/13 is estimated to be £3,531,300, a decrease of £109,600 on 2011/12.   This is made up of subvention payable to CODA (Operations) Ltd of £2,195,100 and loan charges of £1,336,200.  It is pleasing to report that the subvention payable to CODA (Operations) Ltd has reduced again for a second year, giving a total reduction of £530,000 (19.45%) since incorporation of the company. This has been achieved by implementing operational efficiencies and by extra commercial income on fuel sales, car parking, car hire and concessions which has significantly increased the income yield per passenger. Route expansion remains the priority and CODA is well positioned to exploit any opportunities that may arise when the economy recovers.

(4.4) Clipper and City of Culture 2013
Council will directly manage the Clipper Round the World Yacht Race leg that will be staged in the City in June 2012 and have established the Culture Company to manage the UK City of Culture 2013. It is important to note that whilst the Culture Company has been established to manage City of Culture, Council will be the responsible body and will be the Licence Holder accountable to the Department of Culture, Media and Sport in London. 

Council’s contribution of £3.805 million (of which a sum of up to £1.2 million has been earmarked for Clipper) has already been committed from the Capital Fund and therefore does not need any extra provision through this year’s rates estimates. DOE approval to use the Capital Fund in accordance with Section 57 (3) of the Local Government Act (NI) 1972 was granted by letter dated 4th November 2010.

It is essential to the success of both Clipper and City of Culture that the other potential sources of grant funding and sponsorship targets identified in the business plans are realised and secured as soon as possible so that respective programmes can be finalised. It is reassuring that City of Culture has been recognised in the Executive’s Programme for Government 2011-2015.
Finally, as advised in section 4.2, it will also be possible to fund some non recurring expenditure such as event costs for the Olympic Torch Relay Concert and increased service provision for street cleansing, grounds maintenance etc due to the expected increased visitor numbers out of the temporary savings in Waste Management.

(4.5) Draft Capital Programme

I attach as Appendix 3 the Draft Capital Programme which is currently being reviewed by the Strategic Review Group. This is in addition to the normal operational capital requirements i.e. vehicle replacement and ongoing minor capital schemes. 

There are three categories within the report: 

Funding Fully Secured

These are capital projects where funding has already been secured either through the rates estimates or capital fund and include Culmore Landfill Site Restoration/Aftercare, Guildhall External Restoration, Drumahoe Playing Fields, CODA Standard Approach Lighting, City Cemetery Extension, St Columb's Park Outdoor Event Space and Creggan Community Centre. These projects are currently in progress or ready to commence shortly.

Funding Partly Secured

These are capital projects where part funding has been secured and Council is waiting on decisions from Funders etc and include Guildhall Internal Restoration, Brooke Park Restoration, Connect 2 and North West Regional Sports Campus. These will commence when funding is confirmed.

Funding Still to be Secured

This category includes capital projects identified in the Regeneration Plan, the Leisure Strategy (including the refurbishment of existing Leisure Centres), Brandywell Stadium, Pitches Strategy and a New Cemetery where funding still has to be secured. Derry City Council has been identified in the Regeneration Plan as the Lead Body for some 20 Programmes and the Catalyst Champion for Growing the Digital Economy, Tourism and Culture and the Foyle Valley Gateway. 

Work is still needed to be done to scope and design projects, identify costs and make funding applications. A Development Fund of £8.5 million is currently available and it is proposed in the  rates estimates for 2012/13 to increase this to £13.7 million. The successful implementation of the Regeneration Plan will require significant funding from Central Government and it is reassuring that it has been recognised in the Executive’s Programme for Government 2011-2015.

The important task of prioritising capital projects is required and will be dependent on the funding available and will be informed by the Council’s Corporate Plan 2011-2015 (including the Audit of Inequalities). The Corporate Plan has also been aligned to the City’s Regeneration Plan (One City One Plan One Voice). 

 (5.0)
Prudential Indicators 2012/13

The Local Government Finance Act (Northern Ireland) 2011 requires Council to adopt the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA) Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities. In doing so, the Council is required to set and monitor a series of Prudential Indicators, the key objective of which is to ensure that, within a clear framework, the capital investment plans of the Council are affordable, prudent and sustainable.

The Council is required to set and monitor a range of indicators under the following headings: -

· Capital Expenditure

· Affordability

· Financial Prudence

· External Debt

· Treasury Management.

As part of the rates setting process, Members will also have to approve the Prudential Indicators for 2012/13, the MRP Statement for 2012/13 and the Treasury Management Policy and Investment Strategy.

As part of approving the Prudential Indicators for 2012/13, in accordance with the Local Government Finance Act (Northern Ireland) 2011, Members will set the authorised limit for external debt for 2012/13 at £49 million and, as Chief Financial Officer, I confirm that this is an affordable borrowing limit.

(6.0) 
Conclusion

The overall increase of 2.20% can be analysed as follows:







  

 %

Employee Costs
 0.56 1% Increase for both Employer’s Pension Costs and Annual Pay Award

Landfill Tax
0.68 Landfill Tax increase of £8 per  tonne.

City of Derry Airport (CODA)
(0.30)
Reduction on annual subvention

Council’s Controllable
  
0.11 Includes Budget Savings of 

Expenditure



 £437,400.







______

Increase in Net Expenditure
  1.05

Departmental Bids


  1.37
£498,900, Appendix 2 refers
Gain on Penny Product/General      (0.22)Increase in EPP of 0.25% 

Grant and increase in General Grant of £55,294







  ___

.

Rates Increase



  2.20
In the rates estimates it is worth highlighting that the Council’s controllable expenditure has only increased by 0.11% and the CODA budget has been reduced by 0.30%.  Therefore, the bulk of the rates increase, i.e. 1.24%, is accounted for by the unavoidable increase on employee costs and landfill tax.  Departmental bids accounts for 1.37% of the rates increase and have largely been financed out of budget savings.

I would advise that both the domestic regional rate and the non-domestic regional rate will increase using the Treasury GDP deflator and for 2012/13 this is expected to be 2.2% and this will result in an overall rates increase of approximately 2.2%. The latest inflation rate using the Consumer Price Index (CPI) is 4.8% based on November 2011 data.

Finally, as Chief Financial Officer, I would confirm, in accordance with the Local Government Finance Act (Northern Ireland) 2011, that the Rates Estimates for 2012/13 presented to you are robust.

I await your comments and decisions.”



The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commended the work undertaken by Officers and elected Members in achieving such a positive rates estimate increase for 2012/13. She stated that the proposed increase represented the smallest in the history of the Council and would also allow for the advancement of key projects within the area.


The City Treasurer presented the above report and made reference to various issues therein.


The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee, Councillor Diver stated that against the backdrop of very challenging economic conditions for the ratepayers and with current inflation at 4.2% he was pleased to advise that the district rate increase for 2012/13 would be 2.2%, the lowest rate increase ever struck by Derry City Council.  In real terms this would result in an increase of 34p per week for the average domestic dwelling.  Within the estimates for 2012/13 Council had made provision to deliver a capital programme of circa £65 million and would contribute £3.8 million from the Capital Fund to City of Culture and the major lead in event, Clipper World Yacht Race, a leg of which was to be staged in the City in June 2012.  Council’s contribution to City of Culture would leverage in other funding of £20 million during 2013.


The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee stated that the challenge for Council in this year’s estimates was to achieve a balance between investing for the future and keeping the rates increase as low as possible while continuing to provide vital local and regional services.  To ease the burden on ratepayers, Council had reduced its own controllable expenditure by 0.19% through achieving efficiency savings of £437,400.  This was the strategic approach which could had adopted in recent years through the establishment of the Strategic Review Group.


The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee stated that the Airport’s operating deficit for 2012/13 was estimated to be £3,531,300, a decrease of £109,600 on 2011/12.  This was made up of subvention payable to CODA (Operations) Ltd. of £2,195,100 and loan charges of £1,336,200 that continued to be paid by Council.  He indicated that it was pleasing to report that the subvention payable to CODA (Operations) Ltd. had reduced again for a second year, giving a total reduction of £530,000 (19.45%) since incorporation of the Company.  This had been achieved by implementing operational efficiencies and by extra commercial income on fuel sales, car parking, car hire and concessions which had significantly increased the income yield per passenger.   Route expansion remained the priority and CODA was well positioned to exploit any opportunities that may have arisen when the economy recovered.

The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee stated that Council continued to invest in Waste Management initiatives and was on course to achieve both the Northern Ireland targets for recycling and the EU Landfill Directive targets of diverting biodegradable municipal waste from landfill.  He indicated that it had been possible to hold the Waste Management budget at the same level as last year due to temporary budget savings in Waste Management contracts.

The Chairperson of Policy and Resources Committee advised that it had also been possible to fund some non-recurring expenditure such as event costs for the Olympic Torch Relay Concert and increased service provision for street cleansing, grounds maintenance etc. due to the expected increased visitor numbers out of temporary budget savings in Waste Management.


The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee stated that Council had commenced an ambitious capital and regeneration programme of circa £65 million, which was at various stages of development from design through to progressing onsite.  Key capital projects included Guildhall Restoration, St. Columb’s Park Outdoor Event Space, Brooke Park Restoration and North West Regional Sports Campus.  In addition, Council in this year’s estimates would contribute a further £5.2 million to the Development Fund bringing the total sum available to £13.7 million.  Spend from this fund would be prioritised towards capital projects identified in the Corporate Plan 2011-2015 (including the Audit of Inequalities), which had been aligned to the City’s Regeneration Plan (One Plan).



The Chairperson of Policy and Resources advised that the successful implementation of the One Plan would require significant funding from Central Government.   Council and Ilex had plans to spend circa £100 million on Regeneration projects in the city over the next few years and it was hoped that now the One Plan had been recognised in the Executive’s Programme for Government 2011-2015 that funding would be committed by Central Government Departments.


The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee stated that Departmental bids of £498,900 had been approved and included £40,000 to lever in £1 million for a City of Culture Business Development Programme and provision for some key staffing positions including an Events Co-ordinator and two senior posts to establish a Funding Unit that would be targeted to maximize external funding opportunities for the city.


The Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee stated that he wished to advise that the domestic regional rate and the non-domestic regional rate for 2012/13 were expected to increase by 2.2%.



In conclusion the Chairperson of the Policy and Resources Committee indicated that he wished to record his thanks to Members and Officers for their sterling work and proposed that a district rate increase of 2.2% for domestic and non-domestic properties, which was significantly below the current rate of inflation, was accepted.


The Deputy Mayor thanked the City Treasurer, his staff and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive for their excellent work.  He stated that it was important to acknowledge that the district rate increase for 2012/13 was the lowest rate increase ever struck by Council in addition to contributing a further £5.2 million to the Development Fund bringing the total sum available to £13.7 million. He stated that such a rates increase represented excellent news for investment in the city and the ratepayer and would allow Council to maximize opportunities in going forward.

A Member of the DUP grouping stated that he wished to pay tribute to the excellent work carried out by the City Treasurer and his team and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.    


A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping stated that his Party wished also to pay tribute to the excellent work carried out by the City Treasurer and his team and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive during this year’s rates estimates process.


A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping described the setting of this year’s Council rates as evidence of the strategic approach required to drive the city and district forward.  He stated that the agreed 2.2% rise represented the smallest increase in the history of the Council in addition to allowing for the enhancement of service provision, the protection of jobs and the development of Derry City Council’s leadership role across the North West region.


The aforementioned Member stated that whilst Council would have to work within an extremely challenging economic environment Sinn Fein believed there were significant opportunities for Council to take a strategic approach in identifying spending priorities and focusing on delivering these objectives. 


The Member stated that Sinn Finn had consistently argued that the rates process should be used as a key building block for investing in the city and its people and the rates should be set at such a balanced level as to allow for significant advancement in pursuing Council’s goals.


The Member stated that this year’s rates figure reflected the arguments and rationale that Sinn Fein had presented within Council over the past few months.  He advised that Council was moving into a period of unprecedented opportunity with the city’s One Plan and the Council’s Corporate Plan in addition to the All Ireland Fleadh and the City of Culture 2013.

The Member indicated that Council was entitled to be optimistic and ambitious in the same way as Belfast had recently demonstrated.  He indicated that Council had the ability, the commitment and the vision to be a big city with bid ideas and Sinn Fein was committed to delivering for the people of Derry and welcomed the striking of this year’s rate as a significant step forward.



A Member of the Ulster Unionist grouping paid tribute to the work carried out by the City Treasurer and his team and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and welcomed that Council had struck the lowest district rate in its history.  


Councillor Diver Moved, Councillor P. Fleming Seconded and the Council

Resolved

that having considered the report of the City 







Treasurer, as printed and circulated, on the 







Rates Estimates for the year ending 31st






March, 2013 the Council hereby:-






(i)
approves the Rates Estimates for the 







year ending 31st March, 2013 totalling 







£37,281,900 and authorises the 







expenditure included in the said Estimates;






(ii)
under and by virtue of the powers contained 




in Section 53 of the Local Government Act 





(NI) 1972 and by other Acts and Orders 





hereunto enabling, makes and fixes a District 




Rate of 28.3045p in the £ for Non-Domestic
 




properties and of 0.4092p in the £ for 






Domestic properties on the rateable value







of every hereditament in the district as the 







respective amounts required to be made by 







means of each rate in respect of the year 





ending 31st  March, 2013.
C51/12
Condemnation.



A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping stated that he wished to express his 


Party’s total condemnation in respect of the recent killing of Andrew Allen in 

Buncrana that morning.    He stated that the Top of the Hill community were 

both saddened and shocked by the death.  He requested that a letter 


conveying Members’ condolences be sent to the Allen family.


A Member of the SDLP grouping expressed his Party’s total 




condemnation in respect of the killing of Andrew Allen   He stated that the 


Top of the Hill community had been deeply shocked at the killing and it was 

important that such a callous and violent incident was unreservedly and 


publicly condemned.



A Member of the DUP grouping stated that his Party would wish to be 


associated with the above remarks.  He stated that such mindless thuggery 

did not deserve any public recognition and the perpetrators clearly did not 


have support from any community.


A Member of the Ulster Unionist grouping expressed her  




condemnation and sadness with regard to such an incident.




The Meeting terminated at 3.30 p.m.

